

RESOLUTION NO. 2173-07

A RESOLUTION OF THE TOWN COUNCIL OF THE TOWN OF WINDSOR ADOPTING A REVISED PROCESS FOR CONSIDERATION OF MERIT PRESENTATIONS AND ALLOCATION APPLICATIONS IN CONJUNCTION WITH THE TOWN'S GROWTH CONTROL ORDINANCE

WHEREAS, the Town of Windsor Town Council initiated a review process in 2006 known as "Merit Presentations" in which representatives of pending and future development projects were provided an opportunity to present the merits of their proposals in a comparative forum. The purpose of the forum was to provide the Council with a "global" view of future potential projects within the Town, and to provide applicants with exceptional projects an opportunity to secure commitments for future Growth Control Allocations;

WHEREAS, this review process included the Planning Commission as part of a Joint Merit Presentation Meeting, and as a recommending body with regard to ranking of projects according to merit; and

WHEREAS, the Town Council adopted Resolution 1999-06, which defined the process for future consideration of "Merit Presentations" in order that both staff and prospective applicants had understanding of Council intent; and

WHEREAS, on November 7, 2007, the Town Council conducted a comprehensive review of the Growth Control Ordinance and adopted an updated Growth Control Ordinance, which includes provisions for allocations for residential units and provided the Council a way to establish criteria and procedures by separate resolution; and

WHEREAS, the Town Council has established through adoption of the Growth Control Ordinance the general rule that all new residential units require allocations; and

WHEREAS, the Growth Control Ordinance has provisions for residential units that may be exempted or waived from the allocations requirement based on certain criteria and procedures; all other new residential units shall be subject to the Merit Process for implementing the allocation requirement; and

WHEREAS, terms appearing in this resolution are as defined in the Growth Control Ordinance.

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Council establishes the following policies and procedures with regards to the Merit Process:

- 1. <u>Establishment of Merit Presentation Forum Date and Review Criteria.</u> In February-March, the Town Council will select a date for the annual Merit Presentation Forum, and also review the criteria to be used in evaluating proposals. Applicants who have expressed interest to the Planning Department will be notified of these determinations.
- 2. <u>Merit Presentation Forum.</u> In April-May, a Merit Presentation Forum will be scheduled as a Joint Meeting of the Town Council and Planning Commission and noticed as a public meeting. Noticing shall include an on-site hearing sign and mailing to owners within 300 feet of properties considered at the Forum. Presentations will be limited to 30 minutes each, unless otherwise approved by the Council.
- 3. Presentation Materials/Allocation Applications. Applicants participating in the Merit Process shall submit an Allocation Application of up to two pages (8 ½" x 11") of text describing the potential future project, number of existing residential units, number of units (or % of units) that are affordable, the merits of the project, the number of allocations sought and the future year in which Parcel or Final Map Recordation is anticipated, or in which residential building permit issuance would be requested for nonsubdivision projects. In addition, the applicant may submit a conceptual site plan layout and conceptual elevations of the potential future project. Plans and elevations shall not exceed 11"x17" in size. The applicant will submit 15 sets of the application package. If the applicant's presentation includes a power point or other electronic presentation, a CD with the presentation shall be included with the packet of materials. New materials will not be accepted at the Merit Presentation Forum. Additional requirements for presentation materials, submittal deadlines, and on-site notice postings will be established by the Planning Director. Applicants who fail to submit all required information and materials will not be allowed to participate in the Merit Process, including the Merit Presentation Forum.
- 4. <u>Planning Commission Recommendation</u>. The Planning Commission will hold a public hearing in June-July for purposes of reaching consensus on a ranking of Merit Presentations for further consideration by the Town Council.
- 5. <u>Town Council Establishment of Short List</u>. In August-September, the Town Council will conduct a public hearing to review the recommendations of the Planning Commission and establish a short list of Merit Projects eligible for further consideration during the November Annual Review of the Growth Control Ordinance.
- 6. Reservation of Allocations. During its Annual Review of the Growth Control Ordinance, the Council may reserve allocations to one or more of the Merit Projects remaining on the short list for the subsequent calendar year (or years). The Council will adopt a resolution reserving allocations for the calendar year(s). The applicant shall enter into an Allocation Agreement based on allocations reserved by Council resolution, prior to submittal of a Residential Development Application.
- 7. <u>Subsequent Project Review</u>. Upon reservation of allocations, the applicant shall submit a Residential Development Application to the Planning Department for processing of the project entitlements, in accordance with the Zoning Ordinance/and or Subdivision

Ordinance. A Residential Development Application shall be submitted within three (3) months of the date of reservation of allocations. If an applicant fails to submit a Residential Development Application within the required time frame, the reserved allocations will expire. However, an applicant may submit a written request to the Planning Director requesting an extension of time from the Town Council to file a Residential Development Application. The request shall be submitted before the reserved allocations expire, and shall include a specified extension of time and the reasons for the request. The Town Council may approve or deny the request. If the Town Council denies an extension, the reserved allocations will be considered null and void.

8. Project Revision during Review. When a potential future project receives a reservation of allocation, the Council is reserving a set number of allocations related to a general project description, with the key components of the project being established. Allocation reservations are reserved based on the general components of a project (i.e. 20 units mixed-use on the project frontage, 15 units of detached residential, etc.). The actual design, architecture, circulation, and other elements of the project will be determined through the discretionary land use application and review process as provided for in the Town's Zoning Ordinance and/or Subdivision Ordinance. Infrastructure improvements, right-of-way, and other design criteria may affect the actual layout and design of the project. Street alignment and access may be modified during the project review process.

If a potential future project is significantly changed during the review process, it may need to be referred back to the Town Council for review and possible direction or revocation of reserved allocations, prior to proceeding. Significant changes may include but are not limited to:

- a. A 25% reduction in the overall residential units of a project.
- b. A 20% reduction in the affordable residential units of a project.
- c. The loss or substantial alteration of a key merit component of the project.
- 9. <u>Project Performance After Entitlement:</u> Reserved allocations for approved projects are valid during the life of the entitlement, including any valid extensions of time consistent with the Town's Zoning Ordinance and/or the Subdivision Map Act.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that reservation of allocations is not a commitment of the Town Council to a particular design. The application is obligated to comply with all required public dedications and improvements as well as all applicable design standards, zoning code, and Subdivision Ordinance requirements including but not limited to coverage, density, parking, open space, landscaping, and tree preservation.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that participation in the Merit Process is required to reserve allocations, with the exception of exemptions or waivers identified in the Growth Control Ordinance. A Residential Development Application submitted without prior allocation reservations will be deemed "incomplete", pending the applicant obtaining allocation reservations in accordance with the Growth Control Ordinance.

PASSED, APPROVED, AND ADOPTED this 7th day of November, 2007 by the following vote:

AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ALLEN, FUDGE, GOBLE, SALMON AND

MAYOR PARKER

NOES:

NONE

ABSTAIN: ABSENT:

NONE NONE

WARIN J. RARKER, MAYOR

ATTEST: